Chairman’s Initials

Date: 


MINUTES of the meeting of BOBBINGTON PARISH COUNCIL

held on Wednesday 20 September 2017 in the Jubilee Room, at Bobbington Village Hall at 7:30pm

PRESENT: 
Councillor: Mrs. L Jones (Chairman) 


County Cllr: V Wilson
Councillors: Mrs. J Humphries, Mrs. J Stanton, W J Snelson, R Lewis, 

M Snelson and Mrs. I Rees. 
Victoria Morris – Clerk to the Council 
PCSO Paula Wilkes (part of meeting)

6 Member of the public

1431. APOLOGIES: 

Apologies for non-attendance were submitted on behalf of District Cllr: R McCardle, 
1432. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST:

Cllr. Mrs Humphries and Cllr. W Snelson declared interests in 1439ai. Cllr. Mrs Stanton declared an interest in 1439bii.
1433. MINUTES: 

RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting of Bobbington Parish Council held on 19 July 2017, a copy having previously been circulated to each member of the Council, be approved.

1434. MATTERS ARISING:
a. Tree Update (Brantley Lane / Crescent)

The Parish Council’s planning application to have the tree removed, had been heard at the previous night’s planning committee meeting. Cllr. Mrs. Stanton and Cllr. M Snelson had attended. Cllr. Mrs. Stanton and District Cllr. R McCardle spoke on the application, they were successful in gaining the support of the majority of the committee. We are pleased to report that the application was approved. A tree is to be planted as one of the conditions, further details of the requirements are awaited. Whilst the Parish Council would not normally support the removal of a TPO tree, the circumstances here are exceptional and have been discussed for a number of years.
Cllr. M Snelson has spoken to a tree surgeon and will obtain several quotes for the work to be completed. He also agreed to take away the branches to reduce the cost. Whilst the wood can be sold and offset against the cost, the cost of removal will still be substantial. Ms Haughty may be able to contribute towards the cost, but would be unable to meet it in its entirety as it currently stands. Assistance via fundraising may be required.

It was agreed by those present that the Parish Council will continue to support the project and assist in reaching the final conclusion.
An email from District Cllr. McCardle in respect to the decision was read to all.

b. Affordable Housing
The Clerk had contacted Lesley Birch, however, she had not heard anything further from the landowners or their agents. The Clerk confirmed she had not heard directly from them. A discussion followed as to next steps and actions.
It was agreed that the Clerk would ask Lesley to approach the landowners for an update.

 

c. Defibrillator
Cllr. Lewis reported that the lead for Safeaid had not been followed up. However, the Clerk reported that Cllr. Victoria Wilson, had circulated a request for Parishes looking to acquire a defibrillator. Cllr. Wilson, provided further details to the meeting. It was also reported that a local businessman was in negotiations with Velo for the provision of a defibrillator. It was understood that funding would be provided if there was no disruption to the forthcoming event. It was, however, agreed that an expression of interest would be formerly logged with Cllr. Wilson.
d. Birmingham Velo

Since the last Parish Council meeting there had been a number of developments with respect to Velo. The route had been confirmed and required the majority of the Parish to be closed to all access other than cyclists and emergency vehicles from 06:00 to 13:00. There was much dissatisfaction within the Parish from both Parishioners and local businesses. 
A number of meetings had been organised by businesses at the Vineyards which had been attended by local business representatives and parishioners. Several Councillors had represented the Parish Council. As a result of the first meeting a letter was sent by the Parish Council to the County Council and organisers of the event as well as key members of the local community. Whilst a response was received from the County Council it was not considered wholly satisfactory. In particular, some of the wording used by Jude Taylor, Sportshire Co-ordinator at Staffordshire County Council was believed to be inappropriate.
PCSO Wilkes confirmed there would be no extra Police presence from local forces. 

Numerous discussions followed with respect to the information now known, the correspondence received and undertaken and the various meetings held. The Clerk had contacted neighbouring Parishes, and whilst they were not aware of much upset at first, this had escalated in recent weeks. Cllr. Wilson reported on various matters in which she had been involved. The activity on the Bobbington facebook page had also been significant.

It was concluded that much of the dissatisfaction with the event related to the lack of consultation and communication. Although a leaflet drop had been performed, this had not reached all houses and those that had received notification stated that the information was hidden within junk mail. Significant disruption was being caused on the day with no compensation. Had the organisers consulted with local people, better routes could have been planned and sensible suggestions made. 
It was agreed that other such competitions used rolling road blocks instead of fixed closures. Clarification was needed as to the actual road closure times and the signs and order alluded to different times. Cllr Wilson agreed to raise the question with the organisers. 
It was also suggested that a freedom of information request be made to Staffordshire County Council for details of the financial reward, or otherwise, from Velo for hosting the event.
Cllr. Wilson confirmed that Staffordshire had only signed up to one race although the organisers have a contract to perform the race annually for 5 years. A “post-mortem” will be conducted after the event where it will be decided whether the event will be held in 2018.
Finally, it was agreed that Parishioners should be urged not to take any actions to disrupt the event. 

e. Highways – Depression down from White Cross Crossroads and Brantley Crescent pavements

Simon Griffiths from Highways had responded to communication to confirm that work on the depression had been scheduled. It was reported that a bad accident had taken place along that stretch of road. A suggestion was made that the driver of the vehicle had swerved to avoid the pothole.

Simon also confirmed that they will patch areas of concern with Brantley Crescent pavements.

The Clerk was asked to enquire as to expected timescales. 

f. Free trees to be planted by/with primary schools

Neither Cllr W Snelson or the Clerk were aware of any further thoughts from the school. It was agreed that the Clerk would raise the matter with Mrs Southall.

A discussion was held as to whether this scheme could be used in conjunction with the tree that needed to be planted in place of the Brantley Crescent tree.

g. EE rural cell trial

Cllr. Mrs Stanton reported she was in receipt of an email from EE. Whilst plans have been submitted to site the equipment at the Red Lion, a bug has been found in the software and as such, no further action will take place until this has been resolved. It is anticipated the project will be delayed until October 2017.
1435. HIGHWAY MATTERS 
The Clerk had received a temporary traffic regulation order with respect to local road closures between 13 and 24 November 2017 in respect of Six Ashes Road, (Halfpenny Green), Crab Lane and Gospel Ash Road. These are to enable blockage clearing works to be performed.

The Clerk agreed to discuss these closures with Simon Griffiths at Staffordshire Highways and ask whether work on the depression at White Cross could coincide with this closure.

1436. REPORTS FROM COMMITTEE REPRESENTATIVES

Local Crime report 

PCSO Wilkes reported there had been 2 garage break-ins since August. One had involved concrete being removed to get into the garage.

Within the local area there has been an increase in the number of car key thefts. A scam has also been reported a number of times, where an Asian male has been following letterboxes. Credit cards are reported as stolen following which the replacement card and pin are taken from the post several days later.

Cllr. W Snelson reported that the previous day a vehicle dumped 4 dogs in a field belonging to the farm. The incident had involved a vehicle theft from Church Stretton – a satisfactory conclusion was reached. Cllr. W Snelson praised the liaison between Staffordshire and Shropshire Police.

Cllr. M Snelson sought clarification as to the area of Police, as locals had queried the combined call centre and its automatic location of the call received. PCSO Wilkes confirmed it was Staffordshire Police as opposed to West Mercia. She explained that they are aware call response rates are not among the best, this being due to a shortage of call takers.
PCSO Wilkes confirmed they had been in the Parish with the speed gun, however, they are unable to endorse speeding penalties unless they have a Police Officer or Police Special with them, which is currently only occasional.

Village Hall
Cllr. Lewis reported that the quarterly meeting had been held the previous day. A quotation had been agreed for the repair of the leaking roof. It is anticipated that the work will be completed in the next 2 weeks.
Church of the Holy Cross 
Cllr. Mrs Humphries informed the meeting that the Harvest Festival will be held on Sunday 1 October 2017. The Harvest Supper will follow on Monday 2 October 2017, it will again be held at Blakelands.
Cllr. Wilson was thanked for the funding provided to the PCC to print the Bobbington Brief newsletters and Church Christmas cards.
Corbett School 

Cllr. W Snelson reported that the new term had begun well with 100 children registered. A new security system has been installed on the gated entrance, this applies to both the school and nursery.
Community Speed Watch (“CSW”)

Cllr. Lewis stated that the CSW had been inactive over the Summer, however, a meeting had been organised for the following week to reorganise the schedules.
It was reported that the Safer Roads Partnership speed camera van had been positioned on the Village Hall car park also.
Cllr. Wilson asked whether there had been any comeback on people volunteering their services. Andy Burton, a member of the CSW team, provided a response confirming only one person had stopped whilst he had been active, most wave and acknowledge them.

Permanent signage was also discussed. Whilst Andy had not received a response to his correspondence, comment was made in the CSW update email on 1 September. This stated that “I’m still pushing for a definite ‘yes’ to not having to deploy temporary signs if you have permanent signs in situ. This as you know was agreed in principal and once I have written confirmation I’ll let you know.” Cllr. Wilson stated her understanding was the temporary signs yielded better results and were more favourable given Highways are trying to reduce the volume of signs.
1437. PUBLIC QUESTION TIME
Two members of the public asked if their issues could be raised under planning – it was agreed this would be appropriate given the nature of the matters causing concern.

No further questions were raised.
1438. FINANCE
a. External audit report

Grant Thornton have reviewed the accounts to 31 March 2017 and signed the audit report. No comments were made.
b. Cheques

The following cheques were proposed by Cllr. W Snelson and seconded by Cllr. Mrs Humphries
i. Clerk


Salary and expenses


£311.51
ii. HMRC


PAYE




£76.60

The chair reminded the Clerk and those present that the time analysis will need to be reviewed to ensure the salary is in line with minimum wages etc as previously discussed.
1439. PLANNING MATTERS
a. Received
i. PA 17/00820/FUL  - Construction of staged seating and fences at Wild Zoological Park - Falconry Centre And Pets Zoo Halfpenny Green Vineyards, Tom Lane, Bobbington Stourbridge South Staffordshire DY7 5EP

Two members of the public requested their comments be considered before the Parish Council discussed it. The following concerns were raised:
· This is another retrospective planning application by the Vineyards as work has already been started. It was reported by enforcement, however, given deadlines were not met a full application was required;

· PA system and music – used 3 times a day, 7 days a week at high volumes, there have also been some evening performances;
· The seating area is an eyesore, it is not in keeping with the zoo or surrounding area;

· The footprint of the zoo (formerly falconry centre) appears to be expanding;

· Trees and hedges have been removed, despite the District Council previously stating no more should be removed;

· The staff have been known to hold parties at night, playing loud music;

· The position of the animals means they are disturbed at night which results in a lot of noise;

· They are liaising with a number of public body representatives, however, have concerns the application will be approved without restrictions;

· The neighbours present have previously accepted earlier problems, however, it is now reaching breaking point. They asked those present to consider requesting restrictions be placed on the noise in particular;
A discussion followed with respect to the application. It was noted that it wasn’t clear it was retrospective. However, this was confirmed by several present, as the staged seating has already been constructed. Whilst tourism is a permissible use of greenbelt, the area should not be expanding without authorisation.

After much discussion, it was agreed that Cllr. Mrs Stanton and Cllr. Lewis would perform a site visit and circulate their written comments, following which the Clerk would formally respond.
A discussion followed with respect to the previous month’s application to relocate the dog kennels. This had been stated to be due to security and avoiding disruption, however, it appears to have been necessary to permit the seating area. A comment was made that the dogs relocated are not security dogs and are show dogs. These dogs are walked by the owner late at night, which disturbs the zoo animals. The Councillors discussed whether the conditions on the application needed to be reviewed.

b. Responded to: 
i. PA 17/00625/FUL - Relocation of dog kennels to maintain site security and avoid disruption to existing zoo animals; Halfpenny Green Vineyards, Tom Lane, Bobbington, DY7 5EP – not all present had reviewed the plans. No objections were logged at the time of discussion. (see notes above)
ii. PA 17/00584/FUL - Demolition of steel-framed barn and erection of 1 x 3 bed dwelling and 1 x 4 bed dwelling of a new access – 19 Six Ashes Road, Bobbington, DY7 5BZ – Object on the grounds of greenbelt, village curtilage, flooding, entrance to proposed development on bend, previously refused developments. 
c. Outcomes:
i. PA 17/00499/FUL - New balcony and external fire escape staircase; Halfpenny Green Vineyards Tom Lane Bobbington Stourbridge South Staffordshire DY7 5EP – approved
ii. APP/C3430/W/17/3172549 – PA 16/00693/FUL – Orchard House, Tom Lane, Bobbington – appeal allowed, permission granted
d. Enforcement matters: No updates had been received on matters previously reported.
The Clerk reported there is a new procedure with respect to enforcement matters, a new form is to be completed providing full details of the alleged offence.

1440. AIRFIELD MATTERS
Cllr. Mrs. Rees confirmed that no meeting had taken place. Members of the committee had received an apology with respect to the provision of statistical data as this was not currently available. 

The lack of meeting had not been explained. It was agreed that a virtual meeting would normally have taken place in September. It was also understood that the committee are to meet four times per year. Cllr. Mrs Rees agreed to make some enquiries.
1441. CORRESPONDENCE
PCSO Crime report 1/8/2017 – 19/9/2017(see earlier report also)

Correspondence from the Air Scouts re accommodation and increasing rent 

Charges – a discussion followed with respect to possible accommodation. 

The Village Hall were unable to assist due to storage requirements.
County Cllr. V Wilson as Community Support Member, requesting information on 

people helping people – agreed to circulate for suggestions.

County Cllr. Mike Davies as Community Support Member, requesting information 

on people helping people – agreed to circulate for suggestions.


South Staffordshire Community lottery launch 21/9/2017 


South Staffordshire Council (SSC) Let’s work together – Building better 

opportunities, 25/10/2017


Radar speed feedback signs – Morelocks – it was agreed that further information 

may be useful following circulation

Blakelands – fireworks 10/9/2017 10:30pm and 11/11/2017 10pm

SSC Advertising building better opportunities on website

Staffordshire Playing fields Association AGM 18/10/2017

Enville Parish Council – new website and email

Community magazine printing

SSCVA e-bulletin 21/7/2017

Community Council of Staffordshire - Village agent / good life agent briefing 

Summer 2017


www.oil-club.co.uk

J Parkes wholesale magazine

Velo letters from Mr Dring and Mr Evans – copies of letters sent to other bodies / 

representatives.


SSC – New guide to election procedures for Parish Elections


War memorials newsletter 19/9/2017


CSW update 1/9/2017

Civic Voice 19/9/2017


Circulated by email prior to the meeting:-

Various Velo Birmingham information, communication and press release 
Staffordshire County Council (SCC) Highways – Pothole updates 31/7/2017, 7/8/2017, 22/8/2017, 4/9/2017
VAST newsletter – 21/7/2017, 3/8/2017, 17/8/2017, 31/8/2017, 8/9/2017
SSCVA e-bulletin – 21/7/2017, 4/8/2017, 17/8/2017, 8/9/2017
Buzz 10/8/2017

Gavin Williamson newsletter 

1442. ANY OTHER BUSINESS
There was no other business
DATE OF NEXT MEETING 18 October 2017 at 7:30pm. 
Meeting Closed 
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